
LABOR CODE  
SECTION 1771 
 
1771.  Except for public works projects of one thousand dollars 
($1,000) or less, not less than the general prevailing rate of per 
diem wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which 
the public work is performed, and not less than the general 
prevailing rate of per diem wages for holiday and overtime work fixed 
as provided in this chapter, shall be paid to all workers employed 
on public works. 
   This section is applicable only to work performed under contract, 
and is not applicable to work carried out by a public agency with its 
own forces. This section is applicable to contracts let for 
maintenance work. 
 
 
1771.1.  (a) A contractor or subcontractor shall not be qualified to 
bid on, be listed in a bid proposal, subject to the requirements of 
Section 4104 of the Public Contract Code, or engage in the 
performance of any contract for public work, as defined in this 
chapter, unless currently registered and qualified to perform public 
work pursuant to Section 1725.5. It is not a violation of this 
section for an unregistered contractor to submit a bid that is 
authorized by Section 7029.1 of the Business and Professions Code or 
by Section 10164 or 20103.5 of the Public Contract Code, provided the 
contractor is registered to perform public work pursuant to Section 
1725.5 at the time the contract is awarded. 
   (b) Notice of the requirement described in subdivision (a) shall 
be included in all bid invitations and public works contracts, and a 
bid shall not be accepted nor any contract or subcontract entered 
into without proof of the contractor or subcontractor's current 
registration to perform public work pursuant to Section 1725.5. 
   (c) An inadvertent error in listing a subcontractor who is not 
registered pursuant to Section 1725.5 in a bid proposal shall not be 
grounds for filing a bid protest or grounds for considering the bid 
nonresponsive, provided that any of the following apply: 
   (1) The subcontractor is registered prior to the bid opening. 
   (2) Within 24 hours after the bid opening, the subcontractor is 
registered and has paid the penalty registration fee specified in 
subparagraph (E) of paragraph (2) of subdivision (a) of Section 
1725.5. 
   (3) The subcontractor is replaced by another registered 
subcontractor pursuant to Section 4107 of the Public Contract Code. 
   (d) Failure by a subcontractor to be registered to perform public 
work as required by subdivision (a) shall be grounds under Section 
4107 of the Public Contract Code for the contractor, with the consent 
of the awarding authority, to substitute a subcontractor who is 
registered to perform public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 in place 
of the unregistered subcontractor. 
   (e) The department shall maintain on its Internet Web site a list 
of contractors who are currently registered to perform public work 
pursuant to Section 1725.5. 
   (f) A contract entered into with any contractor or subcontractor 
in violation of subdivision (a) shall be subject to cancellation, 
provided that a contract for public work shall not be unlawful, void, 



or voidable solely due to the failure of the awarding body, 
contractor, or any subcontractor to comply with the requirements of 
Section 1725.5 or this section. 
   (g) This section shall apply to any bid proposal submitted on or 
after March 1, 2015, and any contract for public work entered into on 
or after April 1, 2015. 
 
 
 
1771.2.  (a) A joint labor-management committee established pursuant 
to the federal Labor Management Cooperation Act of 1978 (29 U.S.C. 
Sec. 175a) may bring an action in any court of competent jurisdiction 
against an employer that fails to pay the prevailing wage to its 
employees, as required by this article. This action shall be 
commenced not later than 18 months after the filing of a valid notice 
of completion in the office of the county recorder in each county in 
which the public work or some part thereof was performed, or not 
later than 18 months after acceptance of the public work, whichever 
occurs last. 
   (b) (1) In an action brought pursuant to this section, the court 
shall award restitution to an employee for unpaid wages, plus 
interest, under Section 3289 of the Civil Code from the date that the 
wages became due and payable, and liquidated damages equal to the 
amount of unpaid wages owed, and may impose civil penalties, only 
against an employer that failed to pay the prevailing wage to its 
employees, in accordance with Section 1775, injunctive relief, or any 
other appropriate form of equitable relief. The court shall follow 
the same standards and have the same discretion in setting the amount 
of penalties as are provided by subdivision (a) of Section 1775. The 
court shall award a prevailing joint labor-management committee its 
reasonable attorney's fees and costs incurred in maintaining the 
action, including expert witness fees. 
   (2) An action pursuant to this section shall not be based on the 
employer's misclassification of the craft of a worker in its 
certified payroll records. 
   (3) Liquidated damages shall be awarded only if the complaint 
alleges with specificity the wages due and unpaid to the individual 
workers, including how that amount was calculated, and the defendant 
fails to pay the wages, deposit that amount with the court to be held 
in escrow, or provide proof to the court of an adequate surety bond 
to cover the wages, within 60 days of service of the complaint. 
Liquidated damages shall be awarded only on the wages found to be due 
and unpaid. Additionally, if the defendant demonstrates to the 
satisfaction of the court that the defendant had substantial grounds 
for contesting that a portion of the allegedly unpaid wages were 
owed, the court may exercise its discretion to waive the payment of 
the liquidated damages with respect to that portion of the unpaid 
wages. 
   (4) This subdivision does not limit any other available remedies 
for a violation of this chapter. 
 
 
 
1771.3.  (a) The State Public Works Enforcement Fund is hereby 
created as a special fund in the State Treasury to be available upon 
appropriation of the Legislature. All registration fees collected 
pursuant to Section 1725.5 and any other moneys as are designated by 



statute or order shall be deposited in the fund for the purposes 
specified in subdivision (b). 
   (b) Moneys in the State Public Works Enforcement Fund shall be 
used only for the following purposes: 
   (1) The reasonable costs of administering the registration of 
contractors and subcontractors to perform public work pursuant to 
Section 1725.5. 
   (2) The costs and obligations associated with the administration 
and enforcement of the requirements of this chapter by the Department 
of Industrial Relations. 
   (3) The monitoring and enforcement of any requirement of this code 
by the Labor Commissioner on a public works project or in connection 
with the performance of public work as defined pursuant to this 
chapter. 
   (c) The annual contractor registration renewal fee specified in 
subdivision (a) of Section 1725.5, and any adjusted application or 
renewal fee, shall be set in amounts that are sufficient to support 
the annual appropriation approved by the Legislature for the State 
Public Works Enforcement Fund and not result in a fund balance 
greater than 25 percent of the appropriation. Any yearend balance in 
the fund greater than 25 percent of the appropriation shall be 
applied as a credit when determining any fee adjustments for the 
subsequent fiscal year. 
   (d) To provide adequate cashflow for the purposes specified in 
subdivision (b), the Director of Finance, with the concurrence of the 
Secretary of the Labor and Workforce Development Agency, may approve 
a short-term loan each fiscal year from the Labor and Workforce 
Development Fund to the State Public Works Enforcement Fund. 
   (1) The maximum amount of the annual loan allowable may be up to, 
but shall not exceed 50 percent of the appropriation authority of the 
State Public Works Enforcement Fund in the same year in which the 
loan was made. 
   (2) For the purposes of this section, a "short-term loan" is a 
transfer that is made subject to both of the following conditions: 
   (A) Any amount loaned is to be repaid in full during the same 
fiscal year in which the loan was made, except that repayment may be 
delayed until a date not more than 30 days after the date of 
enactment of the annual Budget Act for the subsequent fiscal year. 
   (B) Loans shall be repaid whenever the funds are needed to meet 
cash expenditure needs in the loaning fund or account. 
 
 
 
1771.4.  (a) All of the following are applicable to all public works 
projects that are otherwise subject to the requirements of this 
chapter: 
   (1) The call for bids and contract documents shall specify that 
the project is subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by 
the Department of Industrial Relations. 
   (2) The awarding body shall post or require the prime contractor 
to post job site notices, as prescribed by regulation. 
   (3) Each contractor and subcontractor shall furnish the records 
specified in Section 1776 directly to the Labor Commissioner, in the 
following manner: 
   (A) At least monthly or more frequently if specified in the 
contract with the awarding body. 
   (B) In a format prescribed by the Labor Commissioner. 



   (4) The department shall undertake those activities it deems 
necessary to monitor and enforce compliance with prevailing wage 
requirements. 
   (b) The Labor Commissioner may exempt a public works project from 
compliance with all or part of the requirements of subdivision (a) of 
this section if either of the following occurs: 
   (1) The awarding body has enforced an approved labor compliance 
program, as defined in Section 1771.5, on all public works projects 
under its authority, except those deemed exempt pursuant to 
subdivision (a) of Section 1771.5, continuously since December 31, 
2011. 
   (2) The awarding body has entered into a collective bargaining 
agreement that binds all contractors performing work on the project 
and that includes a mechanism for resolving disputes about the 
payment of wages. 
   (c) (1) The requirements of paragraph (1) of subdivision (a) shall 
only apply to contracts for public works projects awarded on or 
after January 1, 2015. 
   (2) The requirements of paragraph (3) of subdivision (a) shall 
only apply to the following projects: 
   (A) Projects that were subject to a requirement to furnish records 
to the Compliance Monitoring Unit pursuant to Section 16461 of Title 
8 of the California Code of Regulations, prior to the effective date 
of this section. 
   (B) Projects for which the initial contract is awarded on or after 
April 1, 2015. 
   (C) Any other ongoing project in which the Labor Commissioner 
directs the contractors or subcontractors on the project to furnish 
records in accordance with paragraph (3) of subdivision (a). 
   (D) All projects, whether new or ongoing, on or after January 1, 
2016. 
 
 
1771.5.  (a) Notwithstanding Section 1771, an awarding body may 
choose not to require the payment of the general prevailing rate of 
per diem wages or the general prevailing rate of per diem wages for 
holiday and overtime work for any public works project of twenty-five 
thousand dollars ($25,000) or less when the project is for 
construction work, or for any public works project of fifteen 
thousand dollars ($15,000) or less when the project is for 
alteration, demolition, repair, or maintenance work, if the awarding 
body has elected to initiate and has been approved by the Director of 
Industrial Relations to enforce a labor compliance program pursuant 
to subdivision (b) for every public works project under the authority 
of the awarding body. 
   (b) For purposes of this section, a labor compliance program shall 
include, but not be limited to, the following requirements: 
   (1) All bid invitations and public works contracts shall contain 
appropriate language concerning the requirements of this chapter. 
   (2) A prejob conference shall be conducted with the contractor and 
subcontractors to discuss federal and state labor law requirements 
applicable to the contract. 
   (3) Project contractors and subcontractors shall maintain and 
furnish, at a designated time, a certified copy of each weekly 
payroll containing a statement of compliance signed under penalty of 
perjury. 
   (4) The awarding body shall review, and, if appropriate, audit 



payroll records to verify compliance with this chapter. 
   (5) The awarding body shall withhold contract payments when 
payroll records are delinquent or inadequate. 
   (6) The awarding body shall withhold contract payments equal to 
the amount of underpayment and applicable penalties when, after 
investigation, it is established that underpayment has occurred. 
   (7) The awarding body shall comply with any other prevailing wage 
monitoring and enforcement activities that are required to be 
conducted by labor compliance programs by the Department of 
Industrial Relations. 
   (c) For purposes of this chapter, "labor compliance program" means 
a labor compliance program that is approved, as specified in state 
regulations, by the Director of Industrial Relations. 
   (d) For purposes of this chapter, the Director of Industrial 
Relations may revoke the approval of a labor compliance program in 
the manner specified in state regulations. 
 
 
 
1771.6.  (a) Any awarding body that enforces this chapter in 
accordance with Section 1726 or 1771.5 shall provide notice of the 
withholding of contract payments to the contractor and subcontractor, 
if applicable. The notice shall be in writing and shall describe the 
nature of the violation and the amount of wages, penalties, and 
forfeitures withheld. Service of the notice shall be completed 
pursuant to Section 1013 of the Code of Civil Procedure by 
first-class and certified mail to the contractor and subcontractor, 
if applicable. The notice shall advise the contractor and 
subcontractor, if applicable, of the procedure for obtaining review 
of the withholding of contract payments. 
   The awarding body shall also serve a copy of the notice by 
certified mail to any bonding company issuing a bond that secures the 
payment of wages covered by the notice and to any surety on a bond, 
if their identities are known to the awarding body. 
   (b) The withholding of contract payments in accordance with 
Section 1726 or 1771.5 shall be reviewable under Section 1742 in the 
same manner as if the notice of the withholding was a civil penalty 
order of the Labor Commissioner under this chapter. If review is 
requested, the Labor Commissioner may intervene to represent the 
awarding body. 
   (c) Pending a final order, or the expiration of the time period 
for seeking review of the notice of the withholding, the awarding 
body shall not disburse any contract payments withheld. 
   (d) From the amount recovered, the wage claim shall be satisfied 
prior to the amount being applied to penalties. If insufficient money 
is recovered to pay each worker in full, the money shall be prorated 
among all workers. 
   (e) Wages for workers who cannot be located shall be placed in the 
Industrial Relations Unpaid Wage Fund and held in trust for the 
workers pursuant to Section 96.7. Penalties shall be paid into the 
General Fund of the awarding body that has enforced this chapter 
pursuant to Section 1771.5. 
 
 
1771.7.  (a) (1) For contracts specified in subdivision (f), an 
awarding body that chooses to use funds derived from either the 
Kindergarten-University Public Education Facilities Bond Act of 2002 



or the Kindergarten-University Public Education Facilities Bond Act 
of 2004 for a public works project, shall initiate and enforce, or 
contract with a third party to initiate and enforce, a labor 
compliance program, as described in subdivision (b) of Section 
1771.5, with respect to that public works project. 
   (2) If an awarding body described in paragraph (1) chooses to 
contract with a third party to initiate and enforce a labor 
compliance program for a project described in paragraph (1), that 
third party shall not review the payroll records of its own employees 
or the employees of its subcontractors, and the awarding body or an 
independent third party shall review these payroll records for 
purposes of the labor compliance program. 
   (b) This section applies to public works that commence on or after 
April 1, 2003. For purposes of this subdivision, work performed 
during the design and preconstruction phases of construction, 
including, but not limited to, inspection and land surveying work, 
does not constitute the commencement of a public work. 
   (c) (1) For purposes of this section, if any campus of the 
California State University chooses to use the funds described in 
subdivision (a), then the "awarding body" is the Chancellor of the 
California State University. For purposes of this subdivision, if the 
chancellor is required by subdivision (a) to initiate and enforce, 
or to contract with a third party to initiate and enforce, a labor 
compliance program, then in addition to the requirements described in 
subdivision (b) of Section 1771.5, the Chancellor of the California 
State University shall review the payroll records on at least a 
monthly basis to ensure the awarding body's compliance with the labor 
compliance program. 
   (2) For purposes of this subdivision, if an awarding body 
described in subdivision (a) is the University of California or any 
campus of that university, and that awarding body is required by 
subdivision (a) to initiate and enforce, or to contract with a third 
party to initiate and enforce, a labor compliance program, then in 
addition to the requirements described in subdivision (b) of Section 
1771.5, the payroll records shall be reviewed on at least a monthly 
basis to ensure the awarding body's compliance with the labor 
compliance program. 
   (d) (1) An awarding body described in subdivision (a) shall make a 
written finding that the awarding body has initiated and enforced, 
or has contracted with a third party to initiate and enforce, the 
labor compliance program described in subdivision (a). 
   (2) (A) If an awarding body described in subdivision (a) is a 
school district, the governing body of that district shall transmit 
to the State Allocation Board, in the manner determined by that 
board, a copy of the finding described in paragraph (1). 
   (B) The State Allocation Board shall not release the funds 
described in subdivision (a) to an awarding body that is a school 
district until the State Allocation Board has received the written 
finding described in paragraph (1). 
   (C) If the State Allocation Board conducts a postaward audit 
procedure with respect to an award of the funds described in 
subdivision (a) to an awarding body that is a school district, the 
State Allocation Board shall verify, in the manner determined by that 
board, that the school district has complied with the requirements 
of this subdivision. 
   (3) If an awarding body described in subdivision (a) is a 
community college district, the Chancellor of the California State 



University, or the office of the President of the University of 
California or any campus of the University of California, that 
awarding body shall transmit, in the manner determined by the 
Director of Industrial Relations, a copy of the finding described in 
paragraph (1) to the director of that department, or the director of 
any successor agency that is responsible for the oversight of 
employee wage and employee work hours laws. 
   (e) Because the reasonable costs directly related to monitoring 
and enforcing compliance with the prevailing wage requirements are 
necessary oversight activities, integral to the cost of construction 
of the public works projects, notwithstanding Section 17070.63 of the 
Education Code, the grant amounts as described in Chapter 12.5 
(commencing with Section 17070.10) of Part 10 of Division 1 of Title 
1 of the Education Code for the costs of a new construction or 
modernization project shall include the state's share of the 
reasonable and directly related costs of the labor compliance program 
used to monitor and enforce compliance with prevailing wage 
requirements. 
   (f) This section shall only apply to contracts awarded prior to 
January 1, 2012. 
 


